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Casitas del Oro Norte Improvement Association

Board of Directors Meeting Minutes, Approved
Wednesday, 2022 April 20, on Zoom
This Version is for General Use

It Omits Confidential Information about Management-Service Bidders

I.
Call to Order, Attendance, Quorum (5): The meeting convened at 6:03 PM. Present--Oscar Miranda, Steve Bottorff, Amanda Clark, John Dyer, Tyler Ritchie (as of Item V), Bruce Shore. Quorum present. Absent--Bill Addison. (1 vacant position)
II.
Guests: Owners present--Dino Cameron (Lot 45), Maureen Garmon (Lot 63), Marcia Rosenbaum (Lot 54),  Don and Anne Bellomo (Lot 67), Jennie Ritchie (Lot 30), Mike Marantis (Lot 9).
III.
BOD Approval of Minutes of Previous Meetings: Moved by Bruce/Steve to approve the minutes as circulated for the regular meeting of March 16, 2022. Approved 5-0.
IV.
Elections, Board Appointments:

1. Moved by Steve/Amanda to appoint Mike Marantis to the Board to fill the remaining portion of Becky Hennig’s 2021-2024 position. Approved 5-0.

2. The Board will proceed to identify a candidate to fill the remaining portion of Bill Purcell’s 2020-2023 position. Appreciation was expressed for Bill’s valuable contribution, even in just a few months.

3. Election of Officers for 2022-2023: Assistant Secretary and Assistant Treasurer and Committee Chairs to be addressed again at the next meeting. 
V.
Officer Reports: (because of the major topics in item VII, reports were limited)
1. President (Oscar): Amanda, Steve, and Oscar did an ARC walk-around. No notices were issued on this occasion. The next day several owners were nonetheless observed attending to their properties. Gustavo has sprayed for weeds. The spa and pool tiles need attention; Oscar will contact Arizona Pools. Oscar is seeking bids to repair the pump-house roof.
2. Treasurer (Tyler): One Lot is behind from Q1 and 9 from Q2. Penalties are assigned after the 15th following due date. Tyler will send friendly reminders.
VI.
Committee Reports: (because of the major topics in item VII, these were omitted)
VII.
Policy/Procedure/Action Items:
1. Reimbursement to Oscar: Moved by Bruce/Amanda to ratify the reimbursement  to Oscar of $368.12, approved by email, for purchase of the pre-emergent applied by Gustavo. Approved 7-0.
2. Ballot on 20% increase. Yes 48 (61%), No 10 (14%), 19 did not vote. It was then moved by John/Steve that:

Whereas: A vote by ballot by CDON Owners (45 in favor, 10 opposed, 19 units not casting votes; 38 votes required for approval) conducted between March 16, 2022 and April 10, 2022 supported the Board’s recommendation (as stated on the ballot) “to approve raising our monthly dues by a further $21.70/month to a total of $390.60 per quarter (20% increase) beginning Quarter-3, July 1, 2022, to meet our immediate budget expenses. This also includes adequate contributions to begin to build up the capital reserve accounts. The overall budget situation, including reserve deposits, and the extent of any remaining shortfall in reserve deposits, will be reviewed thoroughly in preparation of the 2023 budget and with open discussion with owners.” 
Therefore: The quarterly dues (also known as fees or quarterly assessment) are to be set at $390.60 per unit effective in the third quarter of 2022, starting July 1st. The Board shall also thoroughly review the overall budget situation, including reserve deposits, and the extent of any remaining shortfall in reserve deposits, in preparation of the 2023 budget and with open discussion with owners.
Approved 7-0. By consensus the Board approved the proposed responses to all voters who added comments to their ballots (Appendix 2--without names).
3. Management Proposals: Amanda presented the report of the working group (herself and Bruce; Appendix 3). Discussion among Board members and others present was supportive of the conclusions. Moved by Amanda/Bruce to seek a full-service management contract and to authorize Oscar to initiate contract discussions with Mission Management based on the distribution of responsibilities in the report. Approved 7-0. NOTE: This decision is confidential until a contract is signed.
4. Rental limitations exceptions: The Board viewed a revised and simplified proposal (Appendix 4). This version will be sent to CDON Owners for consideration and comments, then taken up again at the soonest possible Board meeting. The date this notice is sent out begins the 45-day period feedback required before implementing changes to CDON’s governing documents.  
VIII.
Open Forum: No new items raised.
IX.
BOD Closed Meeting for Confidential Matters: 

The Board discussed the following items that can be shared publicly: (a) two prospective Board members will be contacted about their interest, (b) at its next meeting the Board will consider the allocation of the approximately $9600 in additional assessment revenue for fiscal 2022, including the racquet court and heating the pool--the pool and spa appear to need attention before doing so, (c) we will invite Ernest Salazar, President of Villas de la Cañada, to visit and meet members of CDON’s Board.
XII.
Summary of Action Items:
Oscar: (a) prepare--or delegate--newsletter about vote and Q3 dues, exceptions to rental limits, updated Board membership, (b) obtain 5 Board signatures on the actual Weed-Busters contract (if not done), (c) Contact Rhonda at Mission Management, (obtain bids for repair of pump-house roof, (d) notify Bruce of return date so invitation can be made to Ernest Salazar.
Oscar and Tyler: Contact possible Board members for Bill Purcell’s slot.

Tyler: (a) Send reminders to 10 owners in arrears, (b) collect financial updates in time for May 18 Board meeting.
Bruce: (a) Draft minutes, (b) turn over accumulated documents before leaving for Montreal, (c) send replies to comments on ballots, (d) hold for May agenda--Gustavo’s $950 bid to remove two dead trees is within budgeted expenses ($8600) for the year. Oscar will authorize the work and this expense can be ratified at the next meeting.
All Directors: (a) Review alternative ways to address exceptions to the limit of 8 rented units, versus the proposal introduced (Appendix 4), (b) Consider accepting to be Assistant Secretary or Assistant Treasurer.
XIII.
Next Meeting: Wednesday, May 18, 2022, 6 PM, on Zoom
XIV.
Adjournment: 7:40 PM 
Appendix 1
CDON BoD Members, updated to 2022 April 20
	Directors and Officers
	Term
	Began
	Phone Number
	Lot #

	Bill Addison
	2020-2023
	2021
	520-349-2687
	18

	Vacant Position
	2020-2023
	2021
	503-348-0877
	17

	Bruce Shore (Secretary)
	2020-2023
	2012
	520-468-5507
	47

	Steve Bottorff (Vice-President)
	2021-2024
	2021
	216-650-2034
	33

	Amanda Clark
	2021-2024
	2022
	203-518-0013
	11

	Mike Marantis
	2021-2024
	2022
	734-716-3126
	9

	John Dyer
	2022-2025
	2021
	‭‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬520-797-5611‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬‬
	35

	Oscar Miranda (President)
	2022-2025
	2020
	520-906-7834
	42


	Tyler Ritchie (Treasurer)
	2022-2023
	2022
	520-971-4868
	30

	Invited Nonvoting Exec. Assist. to President
	
	
	
	

	Dean “Dino” Cameron
	2022-2023
	2022
	520-219-5071
	45

	Committees (need not be Directors)
	
	
	
	

	ARC: Members--Amanda Clark, Steve Bottorff, Oscar Miranda, Mike St. John.
Chair: Unfilled.
Community Liaison and Communications

Chair and Membership: Unfilled.

Social Activities

Chair and Membership: Unfilled.
	2022-2023
	
	
	


Appendix 2

 Replies to Comments on Ballots from Owners
These texts follow respective salutations (spacing and font size have been reduced here, and names omitted)

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your supportive comment to your ballot. Every encouragement is greatly appreciated.

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

Thanks.

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment on the recent ballot. Overall this year, in fact it is actually 26% (20% of 5% on top of the 20%). It was a difficult decision, but it dramatically improves CDON’s fiscal and we hope it means future increases can be considerably lower.

With appreciation for your input,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

It’s a 25% increase.

-------------------------------------------

The Board is aware that this now-approved fees increase will challenge some owners. We invite you, please, to contact CDON President Oscar Miranda at 520-906-7834 in full confidence so you can together work out an arrangement that will enable you to make the transition. 

With appreciation for your input and your circumstances,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

Simply cannot afford any additional fees right now.

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment on the recent ballot. We also wish this were the case, but sadly even our operating budget was more than $5000 short for 2022. This newly approved increase also just starts to meet our obligations to fund our reserves for future major capital costs, but it will be an important part of being able to do so in the future. If you would like to go over the details of the budget with a Board member, we would be pleased to meet with you.

On a more individual level, we invite you, please, to contact CDON President Oscar Miranda at 520-906-7834 in full confidence so you can together work out an arrangement that will enable you to make the transition. 

With appreciation for your input,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

$95,000+ should be more than enough to take care of such a small area.
-------------------------------------------

The Board is aware that this now-approved fees increase will challenge some owners. We invite you, please, to contact CDON President Oscar Miranda at 520-906-7834 in full confidence so you can together work out an arrangement that will enable you to make the transition. 

With appreciation for your input and your circumstances,

Your CDON Board

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment on the recent ballot. We share your wish that this could be the case! In the text that accompanied the ballot, we pointed out that “The overall budget situation, including reserve deposits, and the extent of any remaining shortfall in reserve deposits, will be reviewed thoroughly in preparation of the 2023 budget and with open discussion with owners.” The 20% increase was a major step toward balancing the CDON budget and any remaining steps will not be made without engaging everyone in the community.

If you would like to go over the details of the budget with a Board member, we would be pleased to meet with you.

With appreciation for your input,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

This was proposed to residents as a one time 20% increase only--the only reason we agreed.

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment on the recent ballot. In general we agree, but we wanted to keep the percentage straightforward on this occasion. Your thoughts were shared by several Board members, but in our present situation, every penny helps.

We have enclosed a fresh copy of the ballot so that you can have the text on file, and we shall attend to your advice in future ballots. 

No problem with the date . . . We got your ballot!

With appreciation for your input,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

I think the payments should always be rounded to the nearest dollar. I’ve never seen the fees with cents.

The ballot would have been preferable with no information on the other side--one-sided print only. I really disliked cutting off the information. And I misread the due date to April 11 (my mistake totally).
-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your supportive comment to your ballot. Every encouragement is greatly appreciated.

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

Good work Dean, Congrats Oscar!
-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment on the recent ballot. For the foreseeable future, this will indeed be the procedure we follow.

With great appreciation for all the important contributions you have both made to CDON,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

Assessment increase above 5% should always be the decision of majority home owner vote.

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment on the recent ballot. We share your wish that this could be the case! In the text that accompanied the ballot, we pointed out that “The overall budget situation, including reserve deposits, and the extent of any remaining shortfall in reserve deposits, will be reviewed thoroughly in preparation of the 2023 budget and with open discussion with owners.” The 20% increase, approved by over 60% of the homeowners, was a major step toward balancing the CDON budget and any remaining steps will not be made without engaging everyone in the community. We share your hope that such a large increase will not again be needed.

With appreciation for your input,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was: 

It needs for me to be a one-year only increase and only if approved by the majority of homeowners.

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment to your ballot and your kind words. We were delighted to learn more recently that you discovered you had a pool key.

With appreciation for your input,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

Thanks for all your efforts! How do I get a key for the pool?
Your comment was:

From the info and annual meeting, I see there is a need. It is a large increase all at once (see below). When I moved to CDON in June 2019, the dues were $290 quarterly. That is an annual increase of $400 in three years. As was discussed, it would be helpful if there were an option of $130 monthly beginning July1 until January when it will increase to 156.24 monthly. Thank you.

-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your supportive comment to your ballot. Every encouragement is greatly appreciated. Indeed the increase is permanent. We agree that there is work to do soon as well as build the reserves. We share your hope that we can do these in tandem, and will do our best to do so.

With appreciation for your input and support, 

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

I hope it’s permanent, we have a lot to repair and maintain.
-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment on the recent ballot. The Board shall definitely not act in an automatic or arbtrary manner. In the text that accompanied the ballot, we pointed out that “The overall budget situation, including reserve deposits, and the extent of any remaining shortfall in reserve deposits, will be reviewed thoroughly in preparation of the 2023 budget and with open discussion with owners.” The 20% increase was a major step toward balancing the CDON budget and any remaining steps will not be made without engaging everyone in the community.

With appreciation for your input and support,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

I would like to make sure the board doesn’t automatically raise 5% next January before annual meeting to discuss and review 2023 budget.
-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment to your ballot and for your continuing support of the community. Every encouragement is greatly appreciated. We agree that there is work to do soon as well as build the reserves. We share your hope that we can do these in tandem, and will do our best to do so. This year we can probably afford the first of these efforts you mentioned. We shall conduct a very open consultation about what to do next,

With appreciation for your ongoing input and support, 

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

Having voted for this increase I expect to see progress on former tennis courts and something done to turn dirt open area to the courts north side developed.
-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment to your ballot. We actually agree that finishing the recreation court is a top priority. We rely on professional input regarding the roads, and regular maintenance is indeed giving them extra life, but you have probably noticed the pitting and stresses at the intersections. Our new landscape contract is working out much better; the priority assigned to addtional investments (beyond maintenance) will need community input.

This has been the only 20% increase in over 40 years. We share your hope that it will be the last of that magnitude. As stated on the ballot, “The overall budget situation, including reserve deposits, and the extent of any remaining shortfall in reserve deposits, will be reviewed thoroughly in preparation of the 2023 budget and with open discussion with owners.” 

With appreciation for your input,

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

I don’t understand the obsession with our streets. They are fine. They don’t have the traffic as, say, Oracle road next to us. Not near it. First priority should be getting the court retopped and configured for pickle ball.  After that is to maintain the landscape. But, another 20% is outrageous. When will the increases end? Let me answer that for you...Never.
-------------------------------------------

Thank you for adding your comment to your ballot, and for your active engagement over the years. We might be able to replace only the most damaged road sections at some point, and there are new materials that might help us, as well. We rely on professional input regarding the roads, and regular maintenance is indeed giving them extra life, but you have probably noticed the pitting and stresses at the intersections. 

The Board is aware that this 20% increase will challenge some owners. We invite you to contact CDON President Oscar Miranda at 520-906-7834 in full confidence so you can hopefully together work out a payment arrangement that would enable you to make the transition. 

With appreciation for your input and many contributions to this community, 

Your CDON Board

Your comment was:

We think the road shouldn’t ever be torn up and replaced. Keep it properly maintained as usual. We would approve an additional 10% increase.
Apendix 3
Report of Comparisons of Management Bids
This Document is Confidential

Please Do Not Share This Report OR Reveal Any of Its Contents Outside CDON

Because Our Choices Might Not Necessarily Lead to a Contract Agreement

Purposes
1. To inventory the responsibilities to maintain the common areas of CDON 
2. To determine a realistic allocation of these responsibilities between the CDON Board of Directors (BOD), Committees and a professional management company. 
Goals

1. Hire an appropriate level of professional management service to assist in maintaining the CDON community.

 2. Increase willingness to serve on the BOD or on a Committee among all CDON members as these roles would be redirected to community-building and policy, rather than administration and physical work on the property.

CDON Responsibilities and Draft Allocations

	Responsibilities 
	CDON
	Manager
	Notes

	 
	
	
	

	Communications
	
	
	

	Meetings (monthly and annual)
	
	
	

	- Setting Agenda topics 
	ü
	
	

	- Preparing Agenda (aggregating topics, and posting agenda on website)
	ü
	
	

	- Send out invite and agenda to members
	
	ü
	

	- Preparation of meeting space (Zoom or in person)
	
	ü
	

	- Presiding the meeting (CDON President)
	ü
	
	

	- Minutes (creating, getting approvals, and posting on website) (CDON Secretary)
	ü
	
	

	Monitoring and responding to CDON email account
	ü
	
	Communications filtered from members through BOD to management co.

	General Communications (email and paper, as needed)
	ü
	
	Add manager to email distribution mailing list.

	Managing website upkeep
	ü
	
	

	Setting communication protocols within board to manage email volume 
	ü
	
	

	Community Building 
	
	
	

	Social Events (Social Committee)
	ü
	
	

	Surveys
	ü
	
	

	Newsletters (Communications Committee)
	ü
	
	

	Making decisions to serve the community
	ü
	
	

	Welcome letters
	ü
	ü
	Double-check proposals, goes with resales.

	Financial 
	
	
	

	Annual budget, planning (Oct, Nov, Dec)
	ü
	ü
	

	Monthly bank reconciliation 
	
	ü
	

	Prepare monthly financial statements vs budget including depreciation
	
	ü
	

	Review financial statements (CDON Treasurer)
	ü
	
	

	Dues collection from mailbox and all other means of delivery and bank deposits
	
	ü
	

	Tracking dues payments and statements to members
	
	ü
	

	Managing/approving transfer of funds within bank accounts (CDON Treasurer)
	ü
	
	

	Review of expenses, ensuring goods / services acceptable
	ü
	
	

	Approve vendor payment (CDON Treas’r)
	ü
	
	

	Payment of vendors through WashFed
	
	ü
	

	Payment of taxes (property and income)
	
	ü
	

	Monitor WashFed invest. maturity (CDs)
	ü
	
	

	Purchase of new investments 
	ü
	
	

	Audit / Review/ Compilation 
	
	ü
	

	Updating Capital Reserve Study
	ü
	
	

	Long term consideration of Infrastructure, Amenities (Asset Preservation C’tee)
	ü
	
	

	Compliance
	
	
	

	Correspondence with attorney
	ü
	
	

	Ensuring adequate Insurance, all
	
	ü
	

	AZ Corp Commission Annual Report 
	
	ü
	

	Annual Pool & Spa permits, post pool permit & vendor certification
	
	ü
	

	Enforcement of rules, notifications, fines
	
	ü
	

	Change in occupancy approvals, after paperwork handled by manager
	ü
	ü
	

	Resales Legal Disclosures ($400)
	
	ü
	

	Assembling and maintaining lot files
	
	ü
	

	Document storage and retention (ensuring documents are available)
	
	ü
	

	Maintaining Roster and Contact Info
	
	ü
	

	Annual backflow testing 
	
	ü
	

	Filing Taxes (1099s, federal+AZ returns)
	
	ü
	

	Conducting annual BOD election
	
	ü
	

	Filling vacant BOD positions
	ü
	
	

	Signing of Contracts (5 board signatures) 
	ü
	
	

	Uphold laws & governing documents
	ü
	ü
	Expertise from management company is desired.

	Common Area Upkeep
	
	
	

	Issue Identification - site visits, receiving calls, emails from BOD
	
	ü
	

	Instructing vendor when pool heater should be turned on and off
	ü
	
	

	Vendor bids and selection 
	ü
	ü
	

	Coordinate activities of vendors 
	
	ü
	

	Quality Control--work done appropriately 
	ü
	
	

	Emergency Issues- response & action, knowledge of emergency shut offs
	
	ü
	

	ARC Review Walkthroughs (ARC C’tee)
	ü
	
	

	Site visits (numerous times per month)
	
	ü
	

	ARC Permissions (repairs, changes) (ARC)
	ü
	
	


Appendix 4
Revised Proposal for Exceptions to the Limit of 8 Rentals in CDON
(for discussion of alternative approaches)

(b) The Board may grant an exemption to the limitation in section (a) if all the following apply:

i. The Owner is a real person who has been personally resident in the CDON property for at least one year and, at the time of making the request is resident in the CDON property.

ii. The request must be made sufficiently in advance of a regularly scheduled meeting of the Board and not require a special meeting for resolution.

iii. The Owner shall observe all CDON regulations regarding the rental of a CDON dwelling.

iv. Should the Owner decide not to resume residency but to sell the property, the limitations on the number of allowed rentals (paragraph “a” above) shall apply effective on the date of the transfer of ownership and the new owner must be a real person who will be subject to the terms of this Article.

v. The Board may offer a form for such a request or may accept another document that covers all the points.

vi. The Board shall not unreasonably withhold this exemption.

(The goal of the 8-unit-rental limitation was to constrain institutional purchases of CDON units with the goal of turning them into rental properties. This addition enables a resident owner to rent her or his unit until resuming residence or selling the unit when 8 or more units are already rented.)

